Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
October 18th, 2017, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Don McBee, CACD President, Lower Arkansas River Watershed 
Anthony Lobato, CACD Vice President, Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, San Juan Basin Watershed Director/CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Charlie Carnahan, Upper South Platte Watershed Director 

Jim Cecil, Republican River Watershed Director 

Scott Jones, Colorado River Watershed Director 

George Fosha, Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent: 
Gary Moyer, North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director
Guests: 
Les Owen, Conservation Services Director, CDA
Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Don McBee at 7:33 AM after establishing a quorum.  Don McBee then called for any additions to the agenda.  With no further requests, the board moved on with the agenda.

Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Don McBee asked for a motion to approve the September 2017 Minutes from the last meeting.  Director, Charlie Carnahan made the motion to approve the September 2017 Minutes, and Director, Gary Thrash provided the second.  Without any further discussion, the motion to approve the CACD BOD’s September 2017 Minutes was passed unanimously.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

The Governor called for a special session at the capital regarding Senate bill 267.  This is the hospital provider fee to take out of the tabor cap to save the rural hospitals.  This was seen as a necessity to make this happen, so the hospitals did not lose funding and services.  This bill had a ton of financial mechanisms, including bonding and transportation funding.  They missed the marijuana tax, therefore losing out on this tax revenue.   RTD is losing one half million a month for the rest of the year.  The Governor tried to call everyone back.  The Republicans said it was not appropriate to reinstate the tax through the bill.  They killed both and were only there two days, with not a lot of impact to soil conservation districts.   The Young Farmers interim community put together one bill this summer.  Special committees come together to hear testimony to hear any special interest groups in the off session.  Young farmers had five proposed bills but ended up only sponsoring one bill regarding internships.  Les had no further input on this bill as it is still very early.  Out of a pile of bills, only a few get the support of the interim committee which gives more pull in January.   Brett is also watching the interim water committee.  They meet all over the state through-out the summer.  The final meeting is Oct 31 to go over the ten bills they put together and decide which ones they will sponsor.   This is a good time for CACD to review and let Brett know if there are any that CACD should get in support of now.  Brett will send the details to the board for review.   Discussion took place over the health care in Colorado.  
CSCB Update:
Les Owen: The new district specialist for the West Slope starts Monday.  CSCB is trying to fill four open slots to the board.  They are working on trying to get some good nominations before the end of the year.  The Rio Grande National Forest just released their draft forest plan and taking comments until the end of the year.  They have been running off of the 1980s model plans.  Up in the Northwest part of the state they are taking comments on any revisions anyone would like to see to the Greater Sage-Grouse plans that came out in 2015. Comments on changes are being taken up until after Thanksgiving.  The Eastern Colorado Resource management plan for BLM sent out their draft alternatives , working on developing  their finals and trying to start their EIS process.  They are shooting for next spring as their target date.  Gary Thrash discussed the Wolfe Creek Village development project and stated that Mineral County should be addressing private land development, not the forest service.  The EIS judge told them to go back to the drawing board on how they handle NEPA from a technical standpoint and the agency may be in a world of hurt if the document is adequate.  Les agreed.  Sometimes their expertise is spot on and sometimes it is not, which is alarming and happening more and more.  This creates a sad state when the judge does not live in the area, and it affects the community.  This has to do with access to the private land development, and the community wants the development.  
NRCS Update: 

Becky Ross was not able to be on the call for Clint Evans-Updates Submitted via Email

Budget – we have received an initial apportionment to carry us through the continuing resolution, these funds are at FY 17 levels but will allow us to move forward with some items.  No new News on the Continuing resolution but as we hear anything we will let you know.  Staffing – We continue to fill the positions that we are allowed to fill, as you know these have been field entry level positions.  In areas where we have been short District Conservationists, we are deploying acting DC’s to help cover the workload.  We hope to receive guidance soon on how we might proceed with internal hires.  On a more positive note, we look forward to the annual meeting we anticipate around 40 NRCS participants 
(pending approval of our packet).  We were excited that we were able to get the new agreement in place and look forward to adding funds to the agreement after the New Year.
NACD Update:
Gary Thrash: E-Resources is interesting right now, and Jefferson Conservation District is highlighted as one of the urban conservation districts. NACD provided some funding for this.  NACD is engaged in the reorganization proposal for the Department of Agriculture at the Federal level, and they came out with some concerns about what it might do to some farm bill programs.  The Department of Agriculture put it out for public comment, and NACD put out a formal comment.  Bob Warner reminded everyone that the Annual meeting for NACD is in Nashville January 27-31 2018.  This would be good opportunity for anyone who can attend.  NACD annual dues will be discussed at the face-to-face in November, but we usually pay around $750.00.  The due date is not stated on the invoice.   
George Fosha introduced himself.  He lives in Calhan CO with a cow-calf operation and also over 45 yrs as a consulting water resource engineer and has worked all over the state and within most of the major water divisions.  He has a long history of local conservation and has been the Double El Conservation District President for many years.  He is also involved with the Upper Arkansas River Watershed and decided to throw his hat in the ring for at least a year to give the Upper Ark a voice with CACD.  George looks forward to working with CACD. If there are any water issues and energy issues that come up, he can help and will be glad to be a part of the group.   Don asked Bob if the CACD Board has to confirm George.  Bob said he felt it was automatic but was not completely sure.  If he needs to be confirmed CACD will do it at the face-to-face.   
Financial Update – Bobbi Ketels:

Ending balance in checking account as of 9/30/17 $71,739.83 with an uncleared balance of -$$3,672.30.  Ending register balance as of 9-30-17 $68,067.53, this includes reserve funds of $26,075.15, giving a net operating income of 41,992.38.  CACD credit card balance $9,497.73.   CACD raffle account balance $429.06.
District dues collected through 10/17/17 $46,884.48. Membership collected remains at $5,100.00, giving a total of $51,984.48.  Bobbi will forward the financial reports to George Fosha for review.  Bobbi asked for any feedback on the financial reporting.  Accounting is current and ready for the CPA to take another look. CACD received the $650 check for the rewards credit, and US Bank should now be closing out this credit card account.  The goal for the Annual Meeting is to plug in the 2017 budget along with the 2018 proposed budget and provide a 2017 financial report.  The credit card merchant account with Square is set up, and the rate is 3.7 on the laptop and 2.7 for the reader.  
Financial Update – Bobbi Ketels:

The Forest Service MOU is complete, and they are asking for a quote from CACD for the formal press release.  The deadline to submit is Monday.  Bobbi asked for feedback.  All partners will play a part in the press release.   Gary Thrash will provide the bulleted items for CACD to submit as our contribution of the press release.   

Envirothon:

Medals are ordered for the oral presentation winners, and 2017 is final.   They are ready to start on 2018 and in the black and have some funds for next year.  Discussion took place on the 2016 Envirothon ratification from NRCS.  Anthony said we need closure.  Bobbi has submitted everything we can provide and signed the contracts as requested. NRCS is in the process of reviewing.  

Annual Meeting:

Anthony has been working on confirming Commissioner Brown for speaking at the Annual Meeting.  There was some confusion, and there may be a scheduling conflict for the commissioner.  If he is unable to speak during this time, Les Owen will fill in.   We have been meeting regularly, and the schedule is pretty much confirmed, and everyone continues to work hard on the exhibitors.  The response is looking promising.   Discussion took place on the committee process and the five resolutions received.  The discussion also took place on the live auction and registrations.  The Annual Meeting face-to-face is correct for the Thursday board meeting on November 30th.   We will discuss further the idea of a Name change for CACD.

Watershed Meetings:

Discussion took place concerning watershed meetings and the two watersheds that have not had their meetings yet.  One is Scott’s, and he is still trying to figure this out.  It may not get done before the CACD meeting.  White River has not had theirs and was trying to set up something via teleconference but have not heard anything else and may end up not having a meeting.   
Corporate Fundraising:

No Update – Mike was not able to be on the call.  Don gave recognition to Mike for his efforts in getting advertisers and sponsor leads, and Don feels this could lead to future corporate sponsors.   The goal is to increase to 25 exhibitors this year.   
Conservator:

The fall print copies have been mailed and we need to gear up for the winter issue, keeping in mind for potential advertisers for the winter issue.  
Camp Rocky:
No Update
President Don McBee asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Director George Fosha gave the motion and Director Jim Cecil gave the 2nd.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:43 AM.
Respectfully Submitted, 
Bobbi Ketels 
CACD Executive Director
